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CHILDHOOD 
 
1:01:00   William Moran was born on Sept 5, 1917. His grandmother 
was originally from England and her husband was of German decent. 
There were 4 children in the family, 2 boys and 2 girls, and 
William was the second oldest of the four. His father was a crane 
runner in a steel mill and his mother was a nurse. His family was 
Catholic but not too religious. His father was a union member. They 
were somewhat political and usually voted on the Democratic ticket. 
 
1:04:00   The extent of Williams education was graduating from his 
high school. He was first thrown out of Piedmont because he felt 
that it was too much like a prison so he went to a different school 
called Chenley (ph). 
 
1:05:30 William worked after high school in various jobs from 
Joseph Horn's (ph) to bookkeeping. William remembers his family 
being very poor during the depression. He lived in awful conditions 
until they moved into a place owned by Abe Joseph, a Jewish man, 
who sold William his house. He says he is very grateful to him and 
liked him very much. 
 
1:09:45 William went to the University of Pittsburgh to study 
Journalism. However, the University didn't have a Journalism major 
and so it didn't work out. He was drafted into the army in 1941. He 
was 24 years old. 
 
COMBAT YEARS 
 
1:11:30 William remembers when Pearl Harbor was bombed. He says it 
didn't bother him at all. He was drafted before Pearl Harbor in 
October of 1941. 
 
 
 
 
1:14:00 William says he could have gone to the OCS in the army 
because he scored high on the intelligence test but he wanted to 
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think twice about what he was getting into. William said he wanted 
to "save his skin." 
 
1:16:00   William trained in Fort Bragg. Then he went to Casablanca 
n 1942. His troops "cut off" the Italians in Kasserine in Tunisia. 
General Rommel emaciated two or three of his regiments. By that 
time, William hadn't slept in 14 hours and hadn't eaten in 8 hours. 
He was tired, hungry and cold. 
 
1:19:45 
William and his fellow soldiers were then working under the British 
Army under a man named Anderson. William's general was named 
Bradley. He talks mostly about combat for several minutes. He 
stated that East Germans love to win. They are preoccupied with 
uniforms and medals and regimentation. 
 
1:23:00   He went as far as Tunisia and stayed in a desert there. 
It was very hot and their clothes were filthy. There were flies 
everywhere as well as scorpions. There was no place to hide in the 
desert and the Germans knew where to find them. 
 
1:25:00 William was in North Africa from 1942-1943. Then they 
invaded Sicily. He says they never got any rest because the 
commander wouldn't  allow them. There were 4,500 + deaths and 
insurmountable casualties. 
 
1:26:35   William and his troops had their biggest battle in 
Trolina. He says that they "blasted the place". In his business, 
you live with death. People smelled awful because they were 
sweating and swelling from the sun. He says it was "ordinary" to 
live like that. 
 
1:32:05   Upon being sent to England, William weighed 140 pounds. 
He said that they became a secret outfit that was supposed to 
attack the Germans without the Germans knowing who they were. 
 
1:34:35 The troops had a difficult time in combat. They had to 
carry food and equipment and had to sleep outside in the cold. They 
also found it difficult to fight in the water because they could 
never be without their heavy equipment. 
 
1:38:05   On June 8th, William moved off the beach. In their 
journey they had many mines. William says that it was very unreal 
and unnatural.  He said that everything was moving too fast and 
there was nothing you could do about it. 
 
 
 
 
 
1:39:35   At that point, William and the rest of the troops came 
upon German soldiers. He said that the American army treated 
prisoners better than they treated their own men. He stated that 
Eisenhower was not a very good general and that the German general. 
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Blumentreit (ph). was far better. 
 
1:42:50 William and the other soldiers had trapped the Germans on 
the other side of Montgomery. This is when he lost six of his 
friends. At that time, they had gotten relatively close to Germany. 
This is when the Ardennes campaign came up. 
 
1:45:50 William experienced seven or eight different outfits during 
his army career. They took their troops over the Rhine where, on 
the where, on the way, William saw a dead "Kraut". He shot him 
several times anyway. 
 
CONCENTRATION CAMP 
 
1:49:00 Things became quiet so they moved on to an area called 
Hallestadt. On the way they killed two deer and gave them to a 
concentration camp refugee who had escaped from a camp. This town 
was small. Then they moved on to Nordhausen. 
 
1:52:15   William and the troops had no idea that there was a 
concentration camp there, it was there for six years and yet no one 
knew.  William says that it is blasphemous that everyone said that 
they didn't know.  It was right off the main street of the town and 
yet no one knew. The 3rd Armor was going to go in there but the 
people wanted to defend their town. The troops scared them off and 
the troops went in there anyway. William saw a 10 foot fence. He 
said it was nothing anyone could believe. 
 
1:53:50   William proceeded to read a letter during the interview 
titled "My Notes" about seeing a concentration camp. This letter 
was addressed to Jack Gordon of the United Jewish Federation, dated 
April, 1945. The letter talked about the shock of seeing the camp. 
It said that the experience was a nightmare. "How could people do 
this to other people?" The letter was written because the author 
cared. It was unclear whether the letter was written by William M 
Moran or whether he was just reading it for the interview. 
 
1:56:10   William was told not to go inside the camp because he and 
his fellow soldiers could "catch something." He went inside anyway. 
The prisoners that he saw had no hair and their faces were 
emaciated. William said that he was overwhelmed, he felt that 
survival was the biggest problem for these prisoners. However, now 
this attempt for survival paid off for the Jewish people. He didn't 
know where anyone was from - everyone looked the same. Williams 
superiors told him not to give the prisoners any food because it 
may kill them. He was in the camp for a total of three hours. 
 
 
1:58:00   The Pi‚ce de Resist‚nce told de people of Nordhausen to 
take down the shutters of their house and to go into the camp and 
carry the dead bodies to a grave site. William said that you could 
feel no compassion for the Germans because it couldn't be that they 
didn't know about this camp. He says that you have to rely on 
military men to describe what it was like because regular civilians 
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probably had no access to the camps. 
 
1:59:45   The trauma of seeing a concentration camp was as bad as 
combat itself for the most part. The memory of combat is awful and 
the memory of the concentration camps is equally awful but combat 
is something William personally experienced whereas in a 
concentration camp, other people suffered. He couldn't imagine 
suffering like that did. Overall, William felt that combat sticks 
out greatly in his mind. 
 
2:02:30   William was never hurt in combat but he did have anxiety 
attacks after the war. At this point, William talked most of his 
present problems with the army and being a veteran. 
 
2:06:15   William defines patriotism as "I want to do what is best 
for you - you are my neighbor, my friend and not for the country." 
He says that the country doesn't give a damn about you. 
 
2:08:20   His feeling toward anti-Semitism and Jews is this: He 
served with many Jews in the army but he didn't think of them as 
Jews. He thinks, however, that he knows why the Germans thought the 
Jews weren't too "swift".  He relates a story about his uncle's 
friend from Germany. After having served in the German army for six 
years, he came home only to discover that his entire street was 
owned by Jews such as the bakery, his friends' homes. etc. When he 
questioned a Jewish person about this, the person said "a Jew's 
residence is where he lives, but the world is his home." William 
said that although it was an isolated incident, it happened 
nevertheless. William realizes that this is anti-Semitism. 
 
2:11:00   William believes that the Germans may have been envious 
that the Jews were so educated, he says it is the same in the 
United States. When Jews couldn't get jobs many years ago, they 
educated themselves in order to become self-sufficient. This is why 
Jews are so educated. 
 
Interview ends at 2:13:30 
.END. 
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